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evidence exists that rebuts the exist-
ence of the fact that is the subject of 
the presumption. Substantial evidence 
means such relevant evidence as a rea-
sonable mind might accept as adequate 
to support a conclusion. When such evi-
dence exists, the claimant shall be no-
tified and afforded the opportunity to 
submit additional written medical doc-
umentation or records. 

§ 30.112 What kind of evidence is need-
ed to establish covered employment 
and how will that evidence be eval-
uated? 

(a) Evidence of covered employment 
may include: employment records; pay 
stubs; tax returns; Social Security 
records; and written affidavits or dec-
larations, subject to penalty of perjury, 
by the employee, survivor or any other 
person. However, no one document is 
required to establish covered employ-
ment and a claimant is not required to 
submit all of the evidence listed above. 
A claimant may submit other evidence 
not listed above to establish covered 
employment. To be acceptable as evi-
dence, all documents and records must 
be legible. OWCP will accept photo-
copies, certified copies, and original 
documents and records. 

(b) Pursuant to §§ 30.105 and/or 30.106, 
DOE or another entity verifying al-
leged employment shall certify that it 
concurs with the employment informa-
tion provided by the claimant, that it 
disagrees with the information pro-
vided by the claimant, or, after a rea-
sonable search of its records and a rea-
sonable effort to locate pertinent 
records not already in its possession, it 
can neither concur nor disagree with 
the information provided by the claim-
ant. 

(1) If DOE or another entity certifies 
that it concurs with the employment 
information provided by the claimant, 
then the criterion for covered employ-
ment will be established. 

(2) If DOE or another entity certifies 
that it disagrees with the information 
provided by the claimant or that after 
a reasonable search of its records and a 
reasonable effort to locate pertinent 
records not already in its possession it 
can neither concur nor disagree with 
the information provided by the claim-
ant, OWCP will evaluate the evidence 

submitted by the claimant to deter-
mine whether the claimant has estab-
lished covered employment by a pre-
ponderance of the evidence. OWCP may 
request additional evidence from the 
claimant to demonstrate that the 
claimant has met the criterion for cov-
ered employment. Nothing in this sec-
tion shall be construed to limit 
OWCP’s ability to require additional 
documentation. 

(3) If the only evidence of covered 
employment is a self-serving affidavit 
and DOE or another entity either dis-
agrees with the assertion of covered 
employment or cannot concur or dis-
agree with the assertion of covered em-
ployment, then OWCP may reject the 
claim based upon a lack of evidence of 
covered employment. 

§ 30.113 What are the requirements for 
written medical documentation, 
contemporaneous records, and 
other records or documents? 

(a) All written medical documenta-
tion, contemporaneous records, and 
other records or documents submitted 
by an employee or his or her survivor 
to prove any criteria provided for in 
these regulations must be legible. 
OWCP will accept photocopies, cer-
tified copies, and original documents 
and records. 

(b) To establish eligibility, the em-
ployee or his or her survivor may be re-
quired to provide, where appropriate, 
additional contemporaneous records to 
the extent they exist or an authoriza-
tion to release additional contempora-
neous records or a statement by the 
custodian(s) of the record(s) certifying 
that the requested record(s) no longer 
exist. Nothing in this section shall be 
construed to limit OWCP’s ability to 
require additional documentation. 

(c) If a claimant submits a certified 
statement, by a person with knowledge 
of the facts, that the medical records 
containing a diagnosis and date of di-
agnosis of a covered medical condition 
no longer exist, then OWCP may con-
sider other evidence to establish a di-
agnosis and date of diagnosis of a cov-
ered medical condition. However, if the 
certified statement is a self-serving 
document, OWCP may reject the claim 
based upon a lack of evidence of a cov-
ered medical condition. 
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